
CITY OF 

LONG 

September 14, 2021 

HONORABLE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL 
City of Long Beach 
California 

RECOMMENDATION: 
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(562) 570-6383 

R-30 

Request the City Manager, or designee, to extend the previously approved Open 
Streets Initiative plan allowing restaurants and other related service industry temporary 
parklets, outdoor dining spaces and Outdoor Activity Permits (OAP) to remain in effect 
through June 30, 2022. (Citywide) 

DISCUSSION 

On May 18, 2021, the City Council directed the City Manager to develop a plan to allow 
restaurant and other related service industry temporary parklets and outdoor dining spaces to 
remain open beyond the June 30, 2021 program expiration date. This plan included 
community outreach to residents, Business Improvement Districts, and other stakeholders 
and included direction for staff to work with eligible businesses interested in converting their 
temporary parklets to permanent parklet structures. The requested plan was implemented 
and the temporary parklet and outdoor space use was extended to October 1 , 2021 . 

The economic impacts from the COVID-19 pandemic continue to affect small businesses and 
their employees. The outdoor dining experience spurred by Long Beach's Open Streets 
Initiative has proven to be helpful to businesses as part of their economic recovery as well as 
proving popular with residents. While indoor dining has returned, many businesses continue 
to express interest in retaining their outdoor space to grow economically, hire more 
employees, and maintain flexibility during the uncertainty resulting from the COVID-19 
pandemic. Additionally, the added outdoor space offers customers opportunities for safe 
dining alternatives while the Delta variant of COVID-19 continues to spread. For these 
reasons, it is recommended that the temporary parklets, outdoor dining spaces and OAP 
program be extended through June 30, 2022. The continuation of the program in the coastal 
zone will be conditioned on approval from the California Coastal Commission as applicable. 

While approval of this recommendation will extend the Open Streets Initiative, staff has a 
process in place to address complaints received regarding specific parklets. Temporary 
parklet and OAP permit holders may have installations removed and permits revoked prior to 
June 30, 2022, if they do not comply with the conditions described in their respective permit. 

This matter was reviewed by Deputy City Attorney Erin Weesner-McKinley and by Budget 
Management Officer Rhutu Amin Gharib on August 20, 2021. 
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TIMING CONSIDERATIONS 

City Council action is requested on September 14, 2021, to ensure there is no interruption to 
the Open Streets initiative. 

FISCAL IMPACT 

The action requested will allow staff more time to work with businesses interested in converting 
their temporary parklets into permanent parklets. This recommendation has no staffing impact 
beyond the normal budgeted scope of duties and is consistent with existing City Council 
priorities. There is no local job impact associated with this recommendation. 

SUGGESTED ACTION: 

Approve recommendation. 

Respectfully submitted, 
r 
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DIKO MELKONIAN 
DEPUTY DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS 
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APPROVED: 

THOMAS B. MODICA 
CITY MANAGER 




